Mayor & Commissioners Meeting Minutes

March 4, 2020


The Mayor and Commissioners

of the Town of Elkton

March 4, 2020
The Mayor and Commissioners of the Town of Elkton (the “Board”) held their first scheduled meeting in March on this date at 7:00 p.m. The following persons were present: Mayor Robert J. Alt; Commissioners Jean A. Broomell, Charles H. Givens, Sr., Robert M. Massimiano and Earl M. Piner, Sr.; Town Administrator Lewis H. George, Jr.; Finance Director Steven H. Repole; Chief of Police Matthew J. Donnelly; Director of Parks & Recreation Ms. Mary C. Magaw; Senior Administrative Specialist L. Michelle Henson; and Town Attorney John P. Downs, Esquire. 


Mayor Alt called the meeting to order at 7:00 p.m.

Mayor Alt invited Mr. Matt Cooper to lead all in attendance in the Pledge of Allegiance.

ACTION:
The minutes of the February 5, 2020 meeting were approved on a motion made by Commissioner Givens. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Piner and approved by all present with no corrections or amendments.


ACTION:
The financial report and the bills submitted for payment were approved on a motion made by Commissioner Massimiano. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Broomell. 

Budget Amendment 2020-07

Mr. Repole presented Budget Amendment 2020-07 to recognize insurance proceeds in the amount of $2,384 from the Local Government Insurance Trust for damages to the Elkton Municipal Building related to the August, 2019 storm event. 


ACTION:
Budget Amendment 2020-07 was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Givens. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Piner and approved by all present.


Budget Amendment 2020-08

Mr. Repole presented Budget Amendment 2020-08 to transfer $3,738 from Department of Public Works Minor Equipment Account into DPW Capital Account ($1,643 for the purpose of purchasing a Transmission Jack and $2,095 for the purpose of purchasing a 30-ton Press).

ACTION:
Budget Amendment 2020-08 was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Massimiano. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Broomell and approved by all present.

Town Administrator's Report


Waste Water Treatment Plant Expansion Analysis Proposal


Mr. George, referring to the Board's previous request to obtain a proposal for expansion of the Waste Water Treatment Plant (WWTP) from the current 3.2 million gallons per day capacity to 4.3 million gallons per day, stated he contacted GHD, the engineers who were involved in the original design of the WWTP Enhanced Nutrient Removal project.


Mr. George stated the proposed upgrade will be a complex project that will entail many regulatory agencies, adding that GHD provided a detailed list of the tasks involved in the analysis, and that the proposed cost for engineering services is $28,750. 


ACTION:
The Waste Water Treatment Plant Expansion Analysis Proposal was accepted on a motion made Commissioner Broomell. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Givens and approved by all present.


Mr. George presented a request for a Waiver of Alcohol Prohibition from the Republican Club of Cecil County for the Annual Chili Cook-off Event on March 7, 2020.


ACTION:
The request for a Waiver of Alcohol Prohibition for the Annual Chili Cook-off Event on March 7, 2020 was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Piner. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Massimiano and approved by all present.


Mr. George presented a request for a Waiver of Alcohol Prohibition from the Elkton Alliance for the Dinner Theater Under the Stars Event on May 16, 2020.


ACTION:
The request for a Waiver of Alcohol Prohibition for the Dinner Under the Stars Event on May 16, 2020 was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Massimiano. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Givens and approved by all present.


Mr. George presented a request for a Waiver of Alcohol Prohibition from the Elkton Alliance for the Dog Days of Summer Event on June 19, 2020.


ACTION:
The request for a Waiver of Alcohol Prohibition for the Dog Days of Summer Event on June 19, 2020 was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Givens. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Massimiano and approved by all present.


Mr. George presented a request for a Waiver of Alcohol Prohibition from the Elkton Alliance for the Red White & Brew Event on July 10, 2020.


ACTION:
The request for a Waiver of Alcohol Prohibition for the Red White & Brew Event on July 10, 2020 was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Piner. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Broomell and approved by all present.


Mr. George presented a request for a Waiver of Alcohol Prohibition from the Elkton Alliance for the Corn Fest Event on August 14, 2020.


ACTION:
The request for a Waiver of Alcohol Prohibition for the Corn Fest Event on August 14, 2020 was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Piner. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Massimiano and approved by all present.

Mr. George presented a request for a Waiver of Alcohol Prohibition from the Elkton Alliance for the Turkey Trot Event on November 25, 2020.


ACTION:
The request for a Waiver of Alcohol Prohibition for the Turkey Trot Event on November 25, 2020 was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Givens. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Broomell and approved by all present.


Mr. George presented a request for a Waiver of Alcohol Prohibition from the Elkton Alliance for the SantaCon Event on December 19, 2020. 

ACTION:
The request for a Waiver of Alcohol Prohibition for the SantaCon Event on December 19, 2020 was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Massimiano. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Givens and approved by all present.


Mayor Alt stated the Board previously declared the first Friday of every October as Elkton High School Alumni Day, and requested the Board's approval of a Waiver of Alcohol Prohibition for the event. 

ACTION:
The request for a Waiver of Alcohol Prohibition for the Elkton High School Alumni Day Event on October 2, 2020 was approved on a motion made by Commissioner Piner. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Givens and approved by all present. 

Commissioner Massimiano stated the Town received a request from one of the organizers to move the Elkton High School Alumni Day Event ahead by a week. Mayor Alt stated the Elkton High School Alumni Day will remain on October 2nd in order to combine activities with First Friday in the Downtown. He stated the group who wants to have a separate event can do so.


Mayor Alt recognized Cecil County Councilman Bill Coutz in attendance.


Mayor Alt recognized Cecil County Public School Board candidate Mr. Tierney Davis in attendance. Mr. Davis introduced himself to the Board, expressing his desire to serve Cecil County.

Mayor Alt recognized Cecil County Public School Board candidate Ms. Diane Heath in attendance. Ms. Heath introduced herself to the Board, stating that while School Board members are elected to Districts, the members serve at large. She expressed her desire to serve Cecil County.


Discussion - Neighborhood Community Center Needs

Parks & Recreation Advisory Board


Parks & Recreation Advisory Board (P&R Board) members Mr. Ed Ginder, Ms. Maryanne Trotta and Mr. Chris Linkous introduced themselves to the Board.

Mr. Ginder stated his comments reflect the sentiments of the entire P&R Board. 

Mr. Ginder stated the Community Center will be a high-profile facility for the Town and County. He stated that staff and equipment should be in place prior to opening of the facility. Mr. Linkous stated staff should be hired and trained in security, first aid, etc. prior to opening the facility.

Ms. Magaw stated the Parks & Recreation Department currently has 2 Full Time and 22 Part Time employees. Mr. Ginder asked the Board to increase the Full Time staff to 5, which includes a full time Custodian.


Mr. Ginder stated P&R Board determined that preliminary hours of operation should be 9:00 a.m. until 9:00 p.m. Monday through Friday and from 9:00 a.m. until 6:00 p.m. on Saturday. He stated Sunday should be reserved for rentals. He noted that the preliminary hours can be changed as needed.


Discussion ensued regarding job descriptions and needed equipment. 


Ms. Trotta suggested that the Parks & Recreation Department should initiate a "soft" opening with a grand opening and ribbon cutting after the Community Center is fully operational.


Mayor Alt thanked the P&R Board for their work and guidance.

Commissioner Piner suggested that area companies should be contacted regarding the Community Center's availability for league sports.

Mayor Alt's Report

Mayor Alt thanked Mr. George for distribution of memoranda regarding personal safety during the Corona virus pandemic.


Mayor Alt, referring to the upcoming Maryland Municipal League Summer Convention from June 28-July 1, 2020, stated the July 1, 2020 meeting will be cancelled.

Mayor Alt stated he enjoyed the Roast of Commissioner Piner on February 29th. He commended Commissioner Massimiano as Master of Ceremonies, adding that Commissioner Givens did a great job, and Commissioner Piner was a good sport about the event.

Mayor Alt stated he attended the recent Mayors Meeting in Annapolis and was able to meet with Governor Hogan, albeit briefly.


Commissioner Massimiano's Report

Commissioner Massimiano stated the Roast was a great success. He commended Mayor Alt and Commissioner Givens and stated Commissioner Piner is a great sport.


Commissioner Massimiano stated he will serve as Principal for a Day at Elkton High School on March 9th. 

Commissioner Piner's Report

Commissioner Piner thanked the P&R Board for their work.


Commissioner Piner thanked all who attended the Roast Event. He suggested that videos of future Roast Events could be sold as an additional fundraiser for the Elkton Alliance.


Commissioner Givens' Report

Commissioner Givens echoed the comments regarding the success of the Roast. 


Commissioner Givens noted the service road behind Williams Chevrolet had been designated "Dave Williams Boulevard". 


Commissioner Broomell's Report

Commissioner Broomell thanked the audience for attending the meeting. 

Commissioner Broomell thanked the P&R Board for their work.


Public Comment

Mr. Ed Giblin suggested that the Community Center should operate 7 days per week.


Mr. James Duffy expressed concerns that the flags located at Town Hall and 214 North Street are not appropriately lit. 


Mr. Duffy requested speed enforcement on North Street.


Mr. Richard Lemen reiterated a previous request for members of the Board and Town staff to visit Elkton High School to provide information about Municipal Government. 


Mr. Lemen, referring to the Board's previous discussions regarding a billing audit as part of the annual water audit, questioned the status of the proposal. Mr. Repole stated the contractor is collecting data for the analysis. 


Ms. Pat Opal questioned if Cecil County has provided any assistance regarding the Community Center. Mayor Alt stated that Cecil County Government donated the land upon which the building was constructed.

Ms. Sarah Guns distributed the Hollingsworth Landing Neighborhood Newsletter and an event flyer. She stated the neighborhood cleanup event is scheduled for March 21st. She stated the second annual Resource Day, sponsored by Unsheltered International, is scheduled for April 25th. 

Motion for a Closed Meeting


ACTION:
Pursuant to State Government Statutory Authority to Close Session, General Provisions Article, §3-305(b) (7) To consult with counsel to obtain legal advice on a legal matter; Commissioner Piner made a motion for a Closed Meeting. The motion was seconded by Commissioner Givens and approved by all present. 


Mayor Alt stated the Public Meeting will not reconvene.

Hearing no additional business to come before the Board, Mayor Alt adjourned the meeting at 9:11 p.m.


L. Michelle Henson

Sr. Administrative Specialist

A VIDEO RECORDING OF THIS MEETING RETAINED AT THE ADMINISTRATION OFFICE
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